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March 5, 2009 @ 8:08 a.m
 ADVISORY AND FINANCE COMMITTEE

MEETING MINUTES 

of

February 11, 2009
A meeting of the Advisory & Finance Committee was held on Wednesday, February 11, 2009.  The meeting was called to order by the Chairman, William Driscoll at 7:30 p.m. and was conducted Mayflower II meeting room at Plymouth Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street, Plymouth, Massachusetts.

PRESENT
Ten members of the Committee were present: 

William Driscoll, Linda Benezra, Mathew Muratore,  James Sweeney, Christopher Merrill, Cornelius Bakker, Michael Vernazzaro, Larry Rubin, Peter McMahon, and Christopher Morse  
ABSENT
Four members of the Committee were absent:


Robert Nassau, Patricia Whalen, John Moody, Dottie Gay
ADMINISTRATIVE ITEMS: 

Chairman William Driscoll acknowledged the resignation of Richard Knox and thanked him for his service.  

The Chairman spoke of the attendance requirements as Advisory & Finance Committee members and asked that members make every effort to attend all meetings. 
Because of low attendance, Mr. Driscoll noted there were not a sufficient number of members present, in accordance with the By-Laws of the Advisory & Finance Committee, Section 12.1, at the meeting of January 21, 2009 to recommend the Reserve Fund Transfers, which were recommended at that time.  
James Sweeney moved to allow the Chairman’s vote to be added in order to allow for the required number of members recommending the following Reserve Fund Transfers:


Town Manager’s Contractual Buyout $70,000


Human Resources – Unemployment Compensation $75,000

 Christopher Merrill, second.  The motion carries unanimously.
Mr. Driscoll also suggested that budget sub-committees begin to schedule their FY2010 budget meetings with Divisions and Department Heads in order to allow enough time for a public budget hearing and compilation of the report & recommendations for the June town meeting.
AGENDA ITEMS: 

Energy Update – Patrick O’Brien  
PAT WILL FORWARD A SUMMARY
Energy Officer, Patrick O’Brien, presented information to the Committee regarding the status of the Town’s current energy initiatives.  Mr. O’Brien spoke about the following items:
· Town, led by the Energy Committee, created a Plymouth 2020 Plan to have all municipal power come from renewable energy by 2020.  

· RFP to build two turbines (1.5 megawatts) on town land near the Waste Water Treatment facility is out and currently due 2/20 but some language, changes will push this back approximately 2 weeks.
· A met tower was approved to go up on the PSHS site to determine feasibility there of potential wind turbines, this will occur when some clearing is done and the ground thaws.  
· We have an energy consultant that is looking at all aspects of our energy policy including self-supply, Plymouth Power authority and how to identify further potential sites for renewable energy.

· The Focus’ arrive this week and will be used as pool vehicles at Town Hall, this will allow us to determine.
· The Energy Committee is preparing an RFP for two renewable energy projects on the capped landfills- Manomet and Cedarville.
· We have been working with NStar on their municipal program to find projects for Plymouth to reduce use and get a quick payback on the project. 

· Rise Engineering has completed the work at the well sites and the Library project is scheduled to begin next week.  We received additional rebates on that project with a total project cost of $144,825 with 64,100 in rebates.  The towns cost is $80K and the yearly savings is $73,108 a 91% return on investment for a return of 1.125 years. 

· VFD’s installed at five well stations and two new High efficiency motors will produce savings.  Partially funded through an NSTAR grant.

· Active Energy Committee that is currently looking at how the new passed Green Communities Act will allow Plymouth to move forward.
· Recently formed “Green Team” of staff dedicated to changing habits in offices, increase recycling in town buildings and other energy saving education efforts
· Currently the Planning Dept is working with Scott Ridley our consultant to do wind data mapping for potential sighting of wind generating facilities.  Also the yare looking into the available roof space of municipal, commercial, and industrial sites around town for possible solar sighting.
· Recently sat with the county to discuss group purchasing of electricity and other energy opportunities.
· Currently working with the school dept to prepare full-blown audit for Green Communities.
William Driscoll stated, “After 5-years on the Committee, I am very pleased with the effort and with the results” and added, “This is why the position of special assistant to the town manager was created.”
James Sweeney inquired about the 1000-acres site being used for wind turbines.  Pat O’Brien said they would look at wind mapping data and added AD Makepeace is putting up met (meteorological) towers, from which he would like to see some of the wind mapping data before moving forward.
There was discussion of revenue that the Town could receive.  Mr. O’Brien indicated the town could receive approximately $100,000 per turbine.  Larry Rubin inquired about receiving $100,000 per turbine.  Mr. Driscoll said the Town has been told they could receive as much as $150,000 per turbine. 

Snow & Ice Deficit Spending Request, MGL, c.44, §31D - for $400,000
Ed Buckley, Highway Manager presented information regarding the request for Snow & Ice Deficit Spending totaling $400,000.

Overtime #00104235-513000 for $200,000


Snow Removal Services-Outside Labor #00104236-529002 for $70,000


Snow & Ice Supplies/Materials #00104236-558000 for $130,000

There were questions and discussion regarding the cost for Plymouth versus other communities as well as other measures of efficiencies and unit costs.  
Mathew Muratore moved to approve $400,000 for deficit spending, as presented. 

Linda Benezra, second.  The motion carries unanimously.  

ANNUAL & SPECIAL TOWN MEETING WARRANT ARTICLE HEARINGS:
STM –Article 14 -Adopt Fire Codes of the National Fire Protection Association 
Fire Chief, Ed Bradley, presented information regarding STM Article 14 – to adopt NFPA Fire Codes.  Chief Bradley indicated, the industry of Theatrical and Motion Picture and Television Production in Studios, and Sound Stages, like any other facility or business, has inherent fire protection issues that needs to be addressed to reduce risk from fire and to assure the safety of occupants including actors, production personnel and audience members.

In addition to on-site studio productions, many location shots throughout the Town and Commonwealth are likely to occur.  The purpose of adopting these standards for fire protection, as it applies to the movie industry on the local level, is to provide a set of nationally accepted standards for the design, installation, inspection and operation of this industry in order to promote fire and life safety.  Chief Bradley said, “There are currently no regulations in the State Fire Codes that specifically deal with this industry.”
NFPA 140 and 160 closely resemble the California State Fire Codes and regulations that have been developed over the past 100 years in dealing with the movie industry.  In addition, these standards provide guidelines to the film industry and public safety officials for the use of pyrotechnics, special effects, open flame devices, and fireworks before a proximate audience.  The guidelines also provide minimum safety standards for stunts involving vehicles bullet hits, squibs and firearms as well as any use of flammable gas equipment.  

Chief Bradley indicated the warrant article provides fire inspectors with a set of written compliance codes and restrictions upon which permits may be issued, restrictions stipulated and violations noted.  The fire department's job does not end with the building of the studios and the fire protection systems, he added “We will be actively involved with safety meetings and permitting for open flame use, fuel storage, stunts, special effects and the needs pertaining to location shooting, changes in property use, temporary fire protection, road closures, as well as other matters.”
 The State Fire Marshal's Office is currently working with Plymouth and Weymouth Fire Department’s to research applicable codes for adoption into the Fire Prevention Regulations for Massachusetts.  Because this process could be lengthy, we have been advised that local adoption by reference of these NFPA standards is the most expeditious manner in which to protect the interests of the community.
Linda Benezra inquired about “Stand by Fire Personnel” and who would be required to pay for the personnel.  Chief Bradley stated the production company would pay for the “Stand by Fire Personnel.” 

Mathew Muratore moved to approve as presented. 

Linda Benezra, second.  The motion carries unanimously.  
STM – Article 7A -Grant for Land Acquisition of 69.29 acres-Billington Sea & Lout Pond 

David Gould Director of Environmental Management presented information regarding STM Article 7A to the Committee.  Mr. Gould indicated the Town of Plymouth Departments of Environmental Management, Conservation, and Planning have been awarded a Federal Land and Water Conservation Fund Program (LWCF) grant for $500,000 for the acquisition of a 69.29-acre parcel located off Billington Street.  

The specific parcels are located off Billington Street on Assessor Map 98 Lots 104 and 105, and have frontage on both Billington Sea and Lout Pond.  The entire site falls within a mapped Priority Habitat for Rare and Endangered Species as depicted on the most recent map prepared by Natural Heritage.  Additionally, the parcel, as well as Billington Sea and Lout Pond are all mapped Core Habitats.  The acquisition of this property enables the Town of Plymouth to protect two important wetland resources, which would allow for enhanced protection of our aquifer.  This parcel is particularly valuable due to its proximity to the town-owned Morton Park as well as other open space in the immediate vicinity.

Specifically, this article requests Town Meeting to vote to raise and appropriate, the sum of $500,000 to fund the acquisition of the parcel in question.  The appropriated funds will be reimbursed upon the closing of the property by the Federal Land and Water Conservation Fund Program (LWCF) grant monies, which have been awarded.

Larry Rubin asked about the total acquisition costs.  David Gould indicated they are in the process of negotiating the total acquisition cost.  In addition, he added, “Should the grant monies not be adequate, the deal would not move forward.”  William Driscoll indicated that the total cost would be approximately $2,000,000. 
Mathew Muratore moved to approve as presented. 

Linda Benezra, second.  The motion carries unanimously.
STM – Article 7B-Challenge Grant Land Acquisition 69.29 acres Billing Street.
David Gould Director of Environmental Management presented information regarding STM Article 7B to the Committee.  The Crawley property is being acquired through several funding sources, two of which require Town Meeting authorization.  A Land and Water Conservation Fund (LWCF) grant for $500K will be utilized as well as $250K from Challenge Grant funds.  The materials supplied for Article 7A provide more detail regarding the Crawley property and funding.  Article 7B, we are specifically asking to use $250,000 from the existing Challenge Grant funds.  This will be in addition to the $400,000 authorized at the 2008 Fall Town Meeting.  Mr. Gould added, in 2005, the Town received the remaining 1.81 million dollars of the “Challenge Grant” from the Commonwealth of Massachusetts.  To receive these funds the town agreed to place a conservation restriction on the Town Forest and the Briggs Estate.  The Town has negotiated a final set of terms to authorize the remaining $250,000 of the Challenge Grant while finalizing the Briggs Estate Conservation Restriction, which is nearly complete.  A formal amendment to the Challenge Grant agreement will be forthcoming shortly from Town Counsel, to be signed by the Selectmen, in advance of the Special Town Meeting.

Michael Vernazzaro moved to approve as presented. 

Mathew Muratore, second.  The motion carries unanimously
STM – Article 9-PARC Grant – Nelson Park 

David Gould Director of Environmental Management presented information regarding STM Article 9 PARC Grant for Nelson Park.  Mr. Gould indicated, in the fall of 2008 the Town of Plymouth received a $500,000 PARC (Parkland Acquisitions and Renovations for Communities) Grant from the Massachusetts Executive Office of Energy and Environmental Affairs for the proposed rehabilitation of Nelson Memorial Park.  Mr. Gould said, “Town must first appropriate the funds for the grant and then be reimbursed by the Commonwealth upon completion of the project.”  This article requests Town Meeting to vote to raise and appropriate, the sum of $500,000 to fund the rehabilitation of the park in accordance with the grant requirements.  
Mathew Muratore moved to approve as presented.  Michael Vernazzaro, second.  The motion carries unanimously

ATM – Article 4 -Town Committees formation, reformation, organizing, continuation, and discharge 

The Manomet Steering Committee, Plymouth Harbor Committee, and the West Plymouth Steering Committee were recommended for continuation and review in three years at 2012 Annual Town Meeting with no changes.  

The Permanent School Building Committee was also recommended for continuation and review in three years at the 2012 Annual Town Meeting with no changes.  It should be noted, this project is complete however, the Committee should continue until all pending litigations and claims against the contractor(s) are resolved.  

Cornelius Bakker moved to approve as presented. 
James Sweeney, second.  The motion carries unanimously.  
APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES:
· January 21, 2009

Linda Benezra moved to approve as presented. 

Mathew Muratore, second.  The motion carries unanimously.  Larry Rubin 
ADJOURNMENT
Linda Benezra moved for adjournment.

Mathew Muratore, second.  The motion for adjournment carries unanimously.
The meeting adjourned at 8:40 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,
Pamela L. Borgatti
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